
WEST NORTHFIELD SCHOOL DISTRICT 31 
3131 Techny Road, Northbrook, Illinois 60062-5899 

        ​847-272-6880   Fax 847-272-4818   www.district31.net 
 

AGENDA FOR THE  PUBLIC HEARING AND REGULAR MEETING OF THE  
BOARD OF EDUCATION 

December 17, 2020 - 7:00pm 
 
  Per ​SB2135 the District 31 Board Meeting will be held electronically and in-person in 

the Field School Learning Center, 3131 Techny, Northbrook, IL 
.  

Link for Public Viewing of the Board of Education Meeting Via Zoom  
Public Comment Link​ - Link closed at 6:30 pm on December 17, 2020. 

 
7:00 PM - Public Hearing on Proposed 2020 Tax Levy 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

II.  ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS 
 

III.  ​PRESENTATION OF LEVY​ - Catherine Lauria, Assistant Superintendent of Finance and 
Operations 

 
IV. COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE 
 

V.  ADJOURNMENT 
 
7:15 PM (or immediately following the Levy Hearing) - The regular Board of Education 
Meeting will follow the Public Hearing on the Levy  
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 

II. ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS 
 

III. ADDITIONS OR CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 
IV. RECOGNITION OF AUDIENCE 

A. Visitors Requesting to Address the Board - no requests 
 

V. PRESENTATION  
A. None 

 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86033966978
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSd20XgmkkhdopiHXTt9SlyKRe1C-UI4vtNZDbOjjgiICk6kEQ/viewform?usp=sf_link
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1DoTjFdqoeorvFyBhQnS2WFEj4sAdmk2p/view?usp=sharing


 

 
VI. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Approve the Minutes of the November 11, 2020 Special Meeting of the Board of 
Education  

B. Approve the Open Session Minutes of the November 19, 2020 Regular Meeting of 
the Board of Education 

C. Approve Warrants for the first half of the Month of  November in the Amount of 
$773,927.01 

D. Approve Warrants  for the  second half of the Month of  November in the Amount 
of  $146,531.70 

E. Approve Payroll for the first half of the Month of November in the Amount of 
$449,659.60 

F. Approve Payroll for the second  half of the Month of November in the Amount of 
$447,000.26 

G. Approve Personnel Report  
H. Accept Donations - See Report 
I. Approve Policies - None   

 
VII. ACTION ITEMS 

A. Finances 
1.  ​2020 Tax Levy  

a) Resolution of West Northfield School District #31, Cook County, 
Illinois, Providing for the Levy of Taxes for the Year 2020 / 
Certificate of Secretary 

b) Resolution to Levy Certain Special Taxes / Certification 
c) Certificate of Compliance with the Truth in Taxation Law 
d) Approve 2020 Certificate of Tax Levy 
e) Approve Resolution to Instruct County Clerk How to Apportion 

2020 Tax Levy Extension Reductions for West Northfield School 
District #31, Cook County, Illinois 

2. Approve Resolution Authorizing a Supplemental Tax Levy to Pay the 
Principal of and Interest on Outstanding Limited Bonds of the School 
District 31, Cook County, Illinois  

B. Approve Extension of Summer Food Service Meals Program through end of 2020- 
2021  

C. Approve contract with West Ed​ to assist with the development of the District 31 
MTSS framework and guiding manual 

D. Action Regarding the Appointment, Employment, Compensation, or Performance 
of Specific Employees. 
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https://drive.google.com/file/d/1vWeObEAbeNcr4QyKct_D2z09OYqMH2hD/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1vWeObEAbeNcr4QyKct_D2z09OYqMH2hD/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1vREgO7k9Rngena3RhVTxKJkj3GJ6BAAZ/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1vREgO7k9Rngena3RhVTxKJkj3GJ6BAAZ/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1v5s8qzvKVaYpKQOKKI0DZtGQ5QumKV9Q/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1v5s8qzvKVaYpKQOKKI0DZtGQ5QumKV9Q/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1v40kpCPCeC5szd5kxCEvOU0S9wpDfDCg/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1v40kpCPCeC5szd5kxCEvOU0S9wpDfDCg/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1uykHyMB-N_agewVbWran75QaEqIBXcWo/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1uykHyMB-N_agewVbWran75QaEqIBXcWo/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1uxOSUM3J2fnZOYYWq0pe0UYFhYUQR4qN/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1uxOSUM3J2fnZOYYWq0pe0UYFhYUQR4qN/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1ufYw6sEm3GuhQpc3qScDlaoV5TRYBccq/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1WIgPDY777A_mEQjY6ZTznTD-hLn-TrlF/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/open?id=1DwJvQKA6STXRToHrDEhYx3hO9tlNDMDp
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1qPYJyA7ogD7zCLmLHyVytOdM-IZBjwHp/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1upoINC_3hgoeuDDgl904mnNyzKPRA0Rc/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1upoINC_3hgoeuDDgl904mnNyzKPRA0Rc/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1upoINC_3hgoeuDDgl904mnNyzKPRA0Rc/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1EmgJc0opWG1avGKe8ptEhGr4Gecm1NgM/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1EmgJc0opWG1avGKe8ptEhGr4Gecm1NgM/view?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/document/d/10DNdMoPq-r80S6iTYnoPSn5EUFKSx1gwk1886vdzIyc/edit?usp=sharing


 

1. Approve administrative contract extensions 
2. Approve modifications of unused vacation days 
3. Approve possible termination of student support personnel 

E. Action on settlement agreement 
 

VIII. INFORMATION AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
A. Administrative Reports  

1. Return to School Update - metrics/dashboard information - Dr. Erin K. 
Murphy 

2. Student Services Intergovernmental Agreement Status Update - Dr. Erin K 
Murphy, Superintendent and Dr. Janine Gruhn, Assistant Superintendent of 
Student Services  
 

B. Cathy Lauria, Assistant Superintendent of Finance and Operations/CSBO 
1. Financial Reports - November 2020 
2. P-Card - November 2020 
3. Transportation Amendment 
4. Fees for 2021-2022 School Year 

C. Board Reports - verbal 
1. Melissa Choo Valentinas – Northfield Township Board Presidents, NSSED 
2. Daphne Frank – Glenview Plan Commission  
3. Laura Greenberg – ED RED 
4. Nancy Hammer – ​Education Foundation/Parent Teacher Organization  
5. Bob Resis - Northbrook Economic Development Committee  
6. Jeffrey Steres – Stakeholder Financial Advisory Committee 
7. Maria Vasilopoulos - Illinois Association of School Boards  

 
D. Student Enrollment  

 
E. Freedom of Information Act Requests 

1. Nick Hoover - Amazing Educational Resources 
 

F. Discussion Items  
1. Policies - none 
2. Review Facilities Rental Information  

 
G. CLOSED SESSION TO CONSIDER PENDING LITIGATION, COLLECTIVE 

BARGAINING, THE APPOINTMENT, EMPLOYMENT, COMPENSATION, OR 

WEST NORTHFIELD SCHOOL DISTRICT 31 

https://docs.google.com/document/d/1a2hUjGHOne9T5kL5WmReaQpWpxa4OiiHYAbU5zbvR0U/edit?usp=sharing
https://docs.google.com/document/d/1a2hUjGHOne9T5kL5WmReaQpWpxa4OiiHYAbU5zbvR0U/edit?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1qKE5S8M77w9Xiqs2hUxAlJK6LUyIsHyE/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1B4nRIcwB1rUZHt7C2SGjC-cwh5YitMzg/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1rUQOkzl6VN0mMuDPDJJ38m4fjIW3JTo3/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1X1A6GGjWIkAjS1X5w9qH--HfUz3s3wvh/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1hr4IRgF10V0Gdi0p4UPyDjhvKTsixWFS/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1qMtSLYX50wAaQC__n_ssM6gOM9SZ0oxU/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1s10OH14SqJltjioqltid2-FEODsqgGYz/view?usp=sharing


 

PERFORMANCE OF SPECIFIC EMPLOYEES, AND SCHOOL SAFETY 
MATTERS. 
 

H. ACTION REGARDING THE APPOINTMENT, EMPLOYMENT, 
COMPENSATION, OR PERFORMANCE OF SPECIFIC EMPLOYEES. 

 
I. ADJOURN MEETING 

 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Dr. Erin K. Murphy 
Superintendent of Schools 

WEST NORTHFIELD SCHOOL DISTRICT 31 



Property Tax Levy 
Tax Year 2020

December 17, 2020

WEST NORTHFIELD
SCHOOL DISTRICT 31



Truth & Taxation Law







2020 2020 2019
Proposed Anticipated Extension

IMRF 110,000 110,000 150,000
Social Security 190,000 190000 240,000
Transportation 700,000 700,000 700,000
Education 15,418,286 15,168,098 14,048,390
Building 1,000,000 1,000,000 1,400,000
Working Cash 500 500 500

Total Capped (Ltd) 17,418,786 17,168,598 16,538,890

% Change from 2019 5.30% 3.80%

Bond & Interest 845,518 845,518 872,957

% Change from 2018 -3.10% -3.10%

Total Capped /Non-Capped 18,264,304 18,014,116 17,411,847

% Change from 2019 4.90% 3.5%



10 20 40 50 51 70/79 TOTAL

Fund Balance 06/30/2020 6,596,028 900,259 488,639 118,432 41,609 5,844,371 13,989,338 

REVENUE BUDGET 16,405,738 1,499,420 1,222,730 164,427 248,618 20,603 19,561,536 

EXPENDITURE BUDGET 16,936,323 1,512,496 1,104,000 180,193 258,818 0 19,991,830

Over / (Under) Budget (530,585) (13,076) 118,730 (15,766) (10,200) 20,603 (430,294)

Estimated                   

Fund Balance 06/30/2021 6,065,443 887,183 607,369 102,666 31,409 5,864,974 13,559,044 

FY22 Expenses Increase 5% 4% 10% 5% 5%

Est Fund Balance % 34% 56% 50% 60% 12% 37% / 65%

Levy Request by Fund 15,418,286 1,000,000 700,000 110,000 190,000 500 17,418,786 

FY22 Estimated Expenses 17,783,139 1,572,996 1,214,400 171,612 271,759 0 21,013,906



2020 2020 2019

Proposed Anticipated Actual
Rate 

Ceiling

IMRF 0.0155 0.0157 0.0222 0.00

Social Security 0.0267 0.0271 0.0355 0.00

Transportation 0.0984 0.0998 0.1036 0.00

Education 2.1667 2.1626 2.0785 0.00

Building 0.1405 0.1426 0.2072 0.55

Working Cash 0.0001 0.0001 0.0001 0.05

Total Capped 2.447 2.448 2.448

Bond & Interest 0.1188 0.1205 0.1292

Total Capped 
/Non-Capped

2.566 2.568
2.577





 

WEST NORTHFIELD SCHOOL DISTRICT 31 
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Per SP2135 the District 31 Board Meeting was held electronically and in-person in the 
Field Learning Center, 3131 Techny Road,  

November 11, 2020 8:00 PM 
 

CALL TO ORDER  
The regular meeting of the Board of Education was called to order by President Melisa Choo 
Valentinas  
 
ROLL CALL 
Board Members: 
Present:  

Daphne Frank Virtual 
Nancy Hammer  Virtual  
Robert Resis  Virtual  
Jeffrey Steres  Virtual  
Maria Vasilopoulos Virtual  

 Melissa Choo Valentinas  Virtual 
 Laura Greenberg Virtual 

  
District Administration: 

Present: 
Dr. Erin K. Murphy, Superintendent of Schools - In Person 
Virtual: 
Mrs. Catherine M. Lauria, ​Asst Superintendent Finance & Operations/CSBO - Virtual 
Dr. April Miller, Principal Field Middle School 
Mrs. Shaton Wolverton, Principal Winkelman School 
Dr. Janine Gruhn, Director of Special Education 
Mr. Nino Alvarez, Winkelman Assistant Principal 
Mrs. Becky Mathison, Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum & Instruction  

 
A quorum of the Board was confirmed by President Melissa Choo Valentinas 
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RECOGNITION OF AUDIENCE 
In person public comment - 6th Grade Science Teacher, Field Middle School, Heather Stodola ​read the 

linked comment 

Dear Board members, 

The governor’s announcement that we begin Tier 2 resurgence mitigation in many IL counties including 

Suburban Cook County, does not impact schools. The limit on group size is not applicable to students 

participating in-person learning The positivity rate for our region have been increasing, however; hospitals 

and healthcare facilities in our district are not overwhelmed by the recent surg. The current in-patient and 

ER room occupant numbers have increased but the overall number remains relatively low. Since the 

re-opening of the school, there are only a couple of reported cases. This show the established procedures 

the school have in place are effective in reducing COVID transmission. 

Please keep the students with working parents in mind when making the decision to halt in person 

learning. Parents who are not working from home will face the challenge of providing the academic 

support needs for their kids. Families with financial constraints may not easily find help with remote 

learning. Please keep ALL students in mind when making decisions that can affect them academically and 

emotionally. 

 

Thank you, 

 

Anna 

 

Thank you to all the staff and board members for keeping the schools open. Please consider remaining 

open as we have no help for childcare as parents we both work in the healthcare field and have not had the 

luxury to work from home. Please have a plan for parents if we do go back to remote learning a resource 

to send our children for remote learning for the essential workers that is caring for our community. Thank 

you again for hearing our voices in the community. 

After Monday's staff meeting, I couldn't help but wish to express my opinion and feedback regarding the 

current environment at school. 

 

Each day I report to school, I feel comfortable and safe working within the building. I see custodians as 

well as staff doing the necessary steps to ensure cleaniness and health safety for everyone. Compared to 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1W0tjWZFFH1WXDTWXTmIcHoJKNKWh4xGn/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1W0tjWZFFH1WXDTWXTmIcHoJKNKWh4xGn/view?usp=sharing
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my friends who work as police, in business or in retail/grocery, I see the difference we do to ensure our 

health and safety for both us and the students. 

 

Secondly, our students and parents do a tremendous job to follow health rules and protect themselves. My 

students are very active in ensuring they are healthy by wearing their masks, washing their hands and 

keeping distance when they can. The students are very determined to want to stay in school and have 

taken the ownership in ensuring they do what they can to remain here which is a great sight to see. 

 

I respect my coworkers and their opinion but they do not represent the whole school. Our district has done 

such an amazing job to allow our students to succeed and be healthy in school that it would be a major 

step back to stop. 

 

Appreciate your time to read my letter. 

 

Sincerely, 

Eric 

It is my understanding that there are not enough substitute teachers. What is the status of the contract 

with Kelly Services? Thank you 

Thank you to Dr Erin Murphy and all the teachers and staff for keeping our schools open! We probably 

don't say it often enough how much we appreciate you going above and beyond this year in order to 

continue to educate our kids. Kids are extremely happy with how in-person school is going and are very 

anxious of the possibility that it may close again. Please keep the schools in person for as long as possible 

in order to provide both a quality education and a very important social outlet to our kids. 

 

Please consider mental health of our kids before making any decisions to go into elearning mode. They 

rely on the socialization time during the school day which is extremely difficult to do via elearning. Thank 

you again! 

Dear District 31 Board of Education members, 

 

Thank you for hearing and reading this public comment this evening.  
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I would like to first start by thanking the Board for their vote to allow choice in our district, especially during 

this difficult, emotion-filled year. I would like to thank the administration and staff for their creative and 

tireless work to make this year successful thus far for so many differing needs among our families. And, I 

would like to thank our parent community for following the protocols in place to keep our students safe in 

the classroom and learning in both in-person and remote environments. 

 

Tonight, I  encourage the Board members to direct the administration to continue their work in offering 

choice for both families and their teachers. I would like to keep the students in person as long as we can 

safely. In reviewing our dashboard for opening, we are still in line with many of the metrics but, like the 

IDPH, I ask that you fine-tune specific details as we continue to learn more about this virus.  

 

With regard to the Northfield Township Local Public Health Monitoring Dashboard, we are greater than the 

original 8% limit. This was set in August and we do know that our district can offer safe instruction in 

person. In reading the information from the Illinois Department of Public Health today, there have been no 

major changes in the overall recommendations, instead they have only adjusted specific details as they 

continue to learn about this virus. There is a growing number of sources stating the spread of this virus is 

not happening in schools like we originally thought. This is supported by higher COVID numbers, even 

locally, in the remote student population versus the in-person population. With the hard work this district 

has done, I feel incredibly safe sending my three children to Winkelman and Field. Again, this is due to the 

diligence of our teachers and staff. I would like to ask you to raise this metric number in light of our proven 

ability to manage in-person safety protocols. 

 

IDPH/CCDPH places no restriction on school opening and this continues to be the case.  

 

Scheduling and Procedures Generally Allow for Six Feet Social Distancing Per IDPH, ISBE, AAP, CDC and 

this continues to be the case.  

 

7-10 Day Supply of PPE and Sanitation Materials are available now in better supply than they were 

previously. Do we need to check this stock and raise the expectation to keep people feeling safe? 

 

With regard to Staffing and Substitutes, I have heard rumors that there are more teachers out sick recently. 
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And, I have also heard that the number of required substitutes is not sufficient. Like many parents from 

whom I have heard in the last 48 hours, we believed this was no longer a concern with the hiring of Kelly 

Services. I am deeply concerned and confused why this is still the case as this was first introduced in July. 

Since hearing of this on Monday, there are parents working to advertise and even apply to be subs to keep 

their children in-person. Some of these are working parents willing and able to take a day off to offer this 

assistance. With the understanding of urgency, could our district look at creative options to find 

substitutes? Can we work with other districts to better pool available subs? Can we pay them a higher rate, 

which seems to have worked in D225? Can we actively recruit at local colleges that specialize in 

education? Could we plan for a short adaptive pause of 1-2 weeks to work on this specific limitation in 

earnest? 

 

Student Attendance protocols have been so well tracked. Even my young children understand the 

protocols and move through the necessary transitions as needed because they understand the importance 

of their in-person learning.  

 

I understand the difficulty of this decision. As someone who plans to run for this Board of Education in the 

April election, I am putting myself in your shoes as I write this. I encourage you to remember that you are 

elected officials, making decisions on behalf of a wide breadth of constituents, often much different than 

yourselves. Please consider your decision to include those that are in need of in-person learning whether 

for special education, English learning or support because both parents work. Please remember that 

District 31 has always been proud of their unique qualities and abilities to enact policies quicker than other 

surrounding districts. I believe we can do that in this situation as well.  

 

Thank you for your thoughtful considerations of this letter.  

 

Regards, 

Meredith Estes 

Parent of 2nd grade and 6th grade students 

My son attends 2nd grade at Winkelman and has been doing in person learning since the start of the 

school year. I want to commend Dr Murphy and the entire team for all they have done this year to keep our 

children safe and provide us with an in person option for school. I wrote the Board a few weeks ago asking 

that if there was a choice to keep our school open even though numbers were rising that I encouraged 

them to do so. Even though we had a Covid positive case in my son’s class I was comforted that it hadn’t 
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spread and everyone remained safe. Now however, seeing how much the numbers have increased and 

with the inevitable risks associated with the Thanksgiving holiday I have changed my mind. Staying in 

person during the holiday season not only puts our children at greater risk but the Winkelman staff and 

teachers as well. Everyone has to make their own decision on how they spend their holidays. Some will 

choose to do so with out of town family, or in small groups and some will choose to quarantine and I pass 

no judgment on anyone and the choice they make. But keep in mind that the Winkelman staff and teachers 

also have a right to see their family and friends this holiday. Imagine one of them wants to go visit their 

family in Wisconsin and they need to quarantine afterwards for safety. We will be in a substitute situation. I 

would much prefer my child have his same teacher via eLearning instead of substitutes who quite frankly 

aren’t as well versed in our safety protocols. And I think if we can manage through eLearning during the 

holiday season it reduces the risks for everyone at the school and in our community. We have been very 

lucky so far that we haven’t had a spreading event and everyone should be commended, but let’s not get 

overconfident. Let’s be cautious during these rising levels and demonstrate to our teachers and staff that 

we care about them and we appreciate everything they have done for our children these past few months. 

We have all known this could be a possibility and I would like to see us be proactive versus reactive. I 

encourage the board to consider switching to full remote learning during the holiday season from 

Thanksgiving to New Years and revisit in-person after Jan 1. I very much want my child in school as 

eLearning was not a great success for our family but I also want to be realistic about how our community 

will be at greater risk after Thanksgiving particularly with the rising numbers. Thank you. 

Dear Dr. Murphy and the Board of Education, 

I would like this email to be read out loud at the Board of Education meeting on 11/11/20. 

 

I would like to thank the administration, the board, the teaching staff for all the efforts to make the school 

year successful thus far. I appreciate the transparency that you are providing our community, 

 

 

I have children GBS, Field, and Winkelman school. I am in healthcare and work at a local hospital. I 

prioritize safety. My husband and I chose to send our kids to school for in-person learning. 

Sending my children to school does not mean I do not care about teachers or their health as I have heard 

others state in previous meetings. 

 

Data provided by Dr. Murphy has shown the community that transmission of Covid is not occurring at our 

school. When there is a positive case at Winkelmann, we are not requiring the entire class to quarantine. 

Our protocols are working! I implore to consider this as you discuss your approach to the adaptive pause 
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for our district. 

 

With regards to the substitute shortage, is there a link to the increased number of substitute teachers 

needed in the district and the Covid-10 rate at our school? Is our recruitment methods working? 

If we are not able to meet substitute needs as described in the dashboard, I support the board in revisiting 

the issue as defined in the metrics. 

 

If you choose to consider remote learning, I request that you evaluate how surrounding districts are 

addressing remote learning. Our younger kids struggle more with technology as compared with the older 

kids. District 30 had instituted 100% in-person learning for Kindergarten through 3rd grade and hybrid for 

grade 4-8 for the families that chose to send kids in-person. 

At a minimum, please consider variation of this model by allowing K-3 to continue to be in-person. This 

would potentially help with the substitute shortage as you would have a smaller number of teachers in 

school. 

 

 

Thank you for your time and consideration, 

Seema Patel 

 

Hello Dr. Murphy, Administration and Board Members, 

 

To begin, we thank you for taking time to read our letter and all that you have done for our district and 

community. To lead the district takes so much time and dedication and for that, we appreciate all your 

efforts. 

 

We are writing to you today to have our letter read publicly at your board meeting to hear our voices and 

opinions on the matter on in-person learning. While many of our coworkers are more vocal in stating their 

position against, there are a number of us who are in favor of continuing in-person learning. We are worried 

our perspective won't be heard and we fear our voices will be silent because of those who speak louder. 
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Over the last three plus months we have felt very comfortable with teaching in person to educate and 

support our students and community. The difference with in-person to remote learning is as clear as day 

when comparing the remote learning in the spring to the in-person learning this fall. Our students have 

adjusted to the changes and have growth tremendously socially and academically. The students want to 

be in school and have done the required steps to continue to remain in person. The maturity of our 

students should not be overlooked as they have stepped up to the plate to ensure they remain in school by 

wearing their masks for hours on end, constantly cleaning their hands and surface areas, maintaining 

distance from their friends and adjusting to the style of learning that comes with Covid restrictions. These 

students are role models to people everywhere about how to overcome life in 2020 to succeed and live a 

somewhat normal life. 

 

Our parents have also stepped up to ensure we are healthy and productive at work. Parents are filling out 

the daily screeners, sending their children with extra masks/cleaning supplies, donating funds/equipment 

to the school and working with us when students do have to be quarantined, to allow us to perform our 

duties. To see such support makes us as teachers feel that we can successfully do our jobs and enrich the 

children. We are so thankful to the Ed Foundation and PTO to help us as well as our room parents to allow 

us back in school to feel safe and appreciated for our work. 

 

Finally, we can't help but notice and recognize the work of our staff. We see custodians constantly on the 

move cleaning and restocking supplies in our rooms. Assistance helping to support classrooms outside of 

their own to keep students healthy and safe. Admin constantly on the run to fill in gaps and help where is 

needed. Then there are the teachers who are cleaning, structuring lessons and ensuring students are 

learning while being healthy in school. Everyone who works in the school has gone above and beyond to 

ensure everyone is healthy, comfortable and successful. While there may be some people who fail to 

follow recommendations by eating lunch without masks close together or not doing the extra steps to 

maintain distance, we feel the few shouldn't punish the many. As a whole, the staff of D31 has done all 

steps to allow us to have a successful in-person school environment. 

 

For our school district to shut down and go back to full remote would be a huge step back in the growth 

and development of our community. Parents rely on us to provide in-person learning so they can perform 

their duties as parents. To go back to full remote will be damaging to the students mental health as well as 

educational development of our students. We see day in and out how beneficial in-person learning is and 

will continue to be for our students. 
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We all need to make sacrifices in life to support the greater good of the world and as teachers, we believe 

that our job is to enrich our students to provide them skills to be successful in life. Our students need and 

deserve in person learning to give them the social emotional and educational growth that they need for the 

future as well as giving our families the resource they need to show that we love and care for the students. 

 

Please consider the needs of the greater good and not just those that complain while making your 

decision as in-person learning is working and will continue to work as we are doing all the steps needed to 

it's success. 

 

Thank you for all your do and for your time. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Concerned Teachers 

If we go remote can we have one classroom for essential workers that need in person teaching for their 

children. Thank you again to the staff and board. 

Thank you for all you’ve done to keep the schools open and for our kids. IDPH today said that they are 

recommending everyone does only essential things. 

 

And while education is essential and as much as I would love to see my daughter stay in school as she 

benefits from it, I believe that D31 should consider going fully remote, even without a state mandate. 

 

It is within our abilities (thankfully with technology) to step up our measures to keep our D31 community, 

including our teachers and staff, and the greater community safe and do what we can to control the 

spread. 

 

DISCUSSION ITEMS 
Superintendent Erin Murphy updated the Board of Education ​Health and Safety Information​: 

● Reviewed the benchmarks given to us by the Illinois Department of Public Health. 
○ Dashboard shows that in region 10, North Townships, North Townships plus 

adjacent zip codes are all in red and no more yellow or green.  This was 
updated every Wednesday afternoon by IDPH. This tells us that we need to 

https://docs.google.com/presentation/u/0/d/1xxPQsESeBAYehSI4LTP_aUcyHvHA_B9lF9rtFlyHoP0/edit
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continue with IDPH for guidance on what we do.  Dr Kiran Joshi, Senior Medical 
Officer and Co-Lead of Cook County Department of Public Health answered 
some of our township superintendent questions. 

○ Some of the questions asked were:  
■ Given the current numbers, what do they mean for schools 

operating in-person learning? 

While we have not been in IDPH’s “Orange” designation for two 
weeks, all four measures tracked on the ​IDPH website​ for 
suburban Cook County are indicative of substantial community 
transmission, and we are currently under Tier 1 mitigation. We do 
look at the totality of the evidence when assessing transmission 
levels, and I think it’s safe to say we’re substantial at this time.” 

 

■ Is it safe to be operating? 

As per ​CCDPH’s clarification​ of ​IDPH’s Adaptive Pause guidance​, 
operating in person learning or a hybrid model in the setting of 
substantial community transmission would be considered high-risk, 
and schools should “strongly consider alternative learning 
modalities including moving to remote-only instruction as quickly as 
feasible.” 

■ Should schools transition to remote learning? 

As we’ve communicated previously, the decision to transition to 
remote learning is made at the district level. Schools with in-person 
learning either predominating or as part of a hybrid model should 
consider moving to remote only-instruction out of an abundance of 
caution. If schools opt to continue in-person instruction, CCDPH 
recommends schools conduct more frequent (e.g., daily or 
twice-weekly) self-risk assessments and pay strict attention to the 
possibility of school-related transmission. 

■ What advice can you dispense for schools that may not yet be 
experiencing "outbreaks" or levels of spread consistent with 
what is being seen in the community? Is an adaptive pause 
the prudent measure in light of what is already considered 
high risk for in-school operations? 

 
 

http://dph.illinois.gov/countyschool?county=Cook
https://cookcountypublichealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Clarification-of-Adaptive-Pause-Guidance-K-12_Final.pdf
https://www.isbe.net/Documents/IDPH-Adaptive-Pause-Metrics.pdf
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The recommendation to strongly consider remote learning is based 
on the presence of sustained community transmission and does 
not require there to be detectable school transmission. 

■ Given the current circumstances, can CCDPH issue actual 
recommendations for schools with respect to adaptive pause 
similar to what is being done in Lake and DuPage counties? 

As we’ve communicated previously, the decision to transition to 
remote learning is made at the district level. Schools with in-person 
learning either predominating or as part of a hybrid model should 
consider moving to remote-only-instruction out of an abundance of 
caution. If schools opt to continue in-person instruction, CCDPH 
recommends schools conduct more frequent (e.g., daily or 
twice-weekly) self-risk assessments and pay strict attention to the 
possibility of school-related transmission. 

 

● Reviewed the sub chart that is published every week.  This is the District tracking 
information.  The last two weeks show us mostly in red.  The last week shows double 
digits for substitutes shortage.  There have now  been three consecutive days at both 
schools of substitute shortage which causes this conversation on whether we should 
close. 

● Reviewed teacher’s increasing number of absences wherein Superintendent Erin 
Murphy stated that teachers have to follow the same guidelines: 

○ Teachers are feeling symptoms (just like kids) and need to stay home for ten 
days, get a doctor's note, or get a negative Covid test.  We have had positive 
staff cases. 

○ With the increasing numbers, Covid results are taking longer to get. 
○ Teachers become close contacts and need to quarantine for 14-24 days. 
○ Teacher’s children/family members become close contacts or daycares close 

due to positive cases. May be home for 14 days. 
○ Assortment of medical procedures for self or family, deaths in family, etd. 

● Superintendent Erin Murphy reviewed our substitute status: 
○ At the end of the the 2020 school year we had 38 subs in our sub pool (varying 

degrees of subbing) 
○ When asked over the summer, 8 said they would be interested in subbing and 5 

said maybe. 
○ Only one sub has actually subbed this year.  One is subbing as a remote 

assistant. 
 

● We currently have the following subs: 
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○ 2 long term subs for extended absences 
○ 4 regular subs  
○ 3 permanent subs (one works remotely). 

 
● In addition, we have hired supervisors to assist with non-instructional 

monitoring: 
○ 3 bus drivers 
○ 3 additional people.  However, one will be returning to school after break. 

 
After review of all the information Superintendent Erin Murphy’s recommendation is 
that  District 31 takes an adaptive pause (all remote) from Thanksgiving through 
January 15, 2020.  The last in person learning day would be November 23, 2020 and 
intend to return on January 19, 2020. 

● Superintendent Erin Murphy reviewed the work that will be done during the 
pause: 

○ Focus on recruitment of subs 
○ Through Kelly - they have started recruiting process 
○ Independent - our efforts won’t stop 

■ Virtual open house to talk to parents/community interested in 
signing up to be subs 

■ Work with parents who have expressed interest to get licenses 
■ Explore increasing pay 
■ Explore options for faster testing in order to decrease absences 
■ Continue to work on the re-registration process so we can ensure 

a smooth transition back to learning after the pause. 
■ Continue to monitor community spread 

 
Member Nancy Hammer suggested stating that we pause until January 5th and then from 
now until our next Board of Education meeting, decide if we need to extend the return until 
January 19th based on the information collected during that time. 
 
Secretary Daphne Frank expressed concern that waiting until our December Board of 
Education meeting would be too close to the January 5th date and parents need time to plan 
for childcare etc. 
 
Member Jeffrey Steres requested Superintendent Erin Murphy to give her racinale on the 
dates chosen to be on pause. Superintendent Erin Murphy stated that she wants to give 
parents/teachers enough time if we needed to make a change. Both parents and teachers 
need time to transition.  
 
Vice President Laura Greenberg requested that we be clear on why are we closing, what 
does that mean and when are we opening.  What is the message we are hearing from the 
teachers?  Vice President Laura Greenberg questioned if this is a safety decision or a lack of 
substitutes decision.  Superintendent Erin Murphy stated that the chart both showed red.  It is 
both safety and lack of substitutes.  District 31 has created a very safe environment.  We are 
seeing the environment around us change and is making a difference in our attendance. 
Principals from both schools have most of their teachers feeling safe and know that the 
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District has taken great safety precautions but they are worrying as the numbers are going 
up. 
 
Member Robert Resis questioned if there has been any consideration of not doing an 
adaptive pause for K-3rd grade between thanksgiving and the winter break.  Superintendent 
Erin Murphy stated they have not looked at that because what we are looking at is the 
general community and what is going on.  We do not think that would solve our problems. 
Assistant Superintendent of Special Services is looking into ways to support needy students. 
 
Member Maria Vasilopoulos stated that she is worried about COVID and that it is getting 
closer to home however she feels that her children would not catch it from going to school. In 
many cases, she feels that her children would be safer in school.  In articles that she read, 
they state that school is not a place of transmission and that all of the cases the District 31 
has dealt with did not start in our school.  Different choices of travel and gatherings will be 
made by families.  Member Maria Vasilopoulos stated that COVID testing is taking longer to 
receive the results and questioned if we can get something in place to get it done sooner for 
our teachers by testing on site and connecting with firms. Possibly join forces with our 
neighboring districts to create a site to make that happen.  Member Maria Vasilopoulos is 
disappointed in our substitute teaching pool.  She is requesting we look at increasing salary 
rates.  Making our substitute teachers pool stronger should be our first priority. 
 
Member Jeffrey Steres agreed with his colleagues and echoed that we need to be clear as to 
why we are taking an adaptive pause.  We know more now such as how we can keep our 
students and staff safe in our environment.  Member Jeffrey Steres stated that he is very 
concerned about what happens after January.   If we take a break after Thanksgiving and 
winter break so that people can celebrate or do what they choose to do.  There are additional 
activities and events in that second term such as spring break and other holidays.  Are we 
going to have to take similar pauses so people can make these discretionary choices?  It 
could add up to 20% of our school year where we have to be remote to accommodate those 
choices.  Member Jeffrey Steres likes the idea of live streaming every class everyday.  
 
President Melissa Choo Valentinas stated that the substitute issue is an issue within the 
township. President Melissa Choo Valentinas questioned how much the Board of Education 
can create workforce solutions like investing in a pool of subs or having co-teachers.  
 
After further discussion the Board of Education decided to have the last day for Field in 
person students would be November 13th and Winkelmans last day in person would be 
November 20th and  commit through January 4th which is teacher institute day.  The first day 
back for students would be January 5th and will decide at the November 19, 2020 Board of 
Education meeting if we need to extend the opening.  
 
ADJOURN 
Secretary Daphne Frank made a motion to adjourn. Member Jeffrey Steres seconded the 
motion.  

Final Resolution: 
Aye: Robert Resis, Daphne Frank, Melissa Choo Valentinas, Nancy Hammer, 
Maria Vasilopoulos, Jeffrey Steres, Laura Greenberg 
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Nay: None.  
The motion passed 7:0 at 10:08PM. 
 
 

 
_____________________________ ________________________________ 
Board President  Board Secretary 
 
 
_________________ 
Date 



 

WEST NORTHFIELD SCHOOL DISTRICT 31 
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Per SP2135 the District 31 Board Meeting was held electronically and in-person in the 
Field Learning Center, 3131 Techny Road,  

November 19, 2020 7:00 PM 
 

CALL TO ORDER  
The regular meeting of the Board of Education was called to order by Vice President Laura 
Greenberg  at 7:07pm. 
 
ROLL CALL 
Board Members: 
Present:  

Laura Greenberg Virtual 
Daphne Frank Virtual 
Nancy Hammer  Virtual  
Robert Resis  Virtual  
Jeffrey Steres  Virtual  
Maria Vasilopoulos Virtual  

 
Absent:        Melissa Choo Valentinas   
  
District Administration: 

Present: 
Dr. Erin K. Murphy, Superintendent of Schools 
Mrs. Catherine M. Lauria, ​Asst Superintendent Finance & Operations/CSBO 
 
Virtual: 
Dr. April Miller, Principal Field Middle School 
Mrs. Shaton Wolverton, Principal Winkelman School 
Dr. Janine Gruhn, Director of Special Education 
Mr. Nino Alvarez, Winkelman Assistant Principal 
Mrs. Becky Mathison, Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum & Instruction  

 
A quorum of the Board was confirmed by Vice President, Laura Greenberg 
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ADDITION OF CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
Member Jeffrey Steres added Item VI. B. Closed Session Minutes of the September 24, 2020 
Regular Meeting of the Board of Education to the consent agenda.  
 
RECOGNITION OF AUDIENCE 
None. 

PRESENTATION  
 
Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum and Instruction, Mrs. Becky Mathison ​presented a 
Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment update​.  Highlighting include the following: 

● Fall 2020 Benchmarking: Types and Sources 
○ This is baseline data.  These assessments were completed about 4 to 6 

instructional weeks into the school year, so this is not an indication on 
how things are going this year.  Thus, we cannot make a fair comparison 
to our students that are participating remotely or in-person at this time. 
Typically at this time in the fall we would be presenting our Illinois 
Assessment of Readiness data along with the Illinois Assessment of 
Science data from the spring but the students were not required to take 
them.  

■ Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum and Instruction, Mrs. 
Becky Mathison reported on MAP growth wherein she stated  
MAP is diagnostic and will have new norms starting in 2021. 
They renorm every 5 years which is a benefit to us because we 
can look at the most current data.  Internally we were offered to 
look at different reports this year because NWEA (publisher of 
MAP) was looking at evidence of what they coined the COVID 
slide.  Internally we were able to look at different reports and the 
one we reviewed was the recovering goal setting that shows 
individual student data.  

■ Overall, students did not show evidence of “COVID slide”. 
■ Winter benchmarking will move from December to January to 

allow for additional instructional weeks due to delayed fall testing. 
 

● Professional Learning 
○ Offerings to date include: social emotional learning and supports, 

instructional technology, assessment, differentiation, equity, live 
streaming, remote instruction. 

○ Half day offerings are being planned based upon building goals and staff 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1tBcTAoBsxcFWOnUkTF2dXRrDOSdQXQ65/view?usp=sharing
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1tBcTAoBsxcFWOnUkTF2dXRrDOSdQXQ65/view?usp=sharing
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feedback. 
○ Forthcoming audit results and the strategic plan will provide us a 

pathway to specific goals. 
○ These are data driven selections.  Partially looking at three different 

pieces one is staff input, e-learning plan, and instructional recovery 
plans. 

○ Working on multiple ways to measure impact of professional learning: 
■ Staff reaction 
■ Staff learning 
■ Organizational support and changes 
■ Staff use of knowledge and skills 
■ Student learning outcomes 
■ The current focus is area 1 and 2  

○ Staff have been surveyed regarding professional learning three time this 
fall. 

○ The Coordinator Program was reviewed 
 

C​ONSENT AGENDA 
Secretary Daphne Frank made a motion to approve items A-L and the closed session 
minutes from September 24, 2020.   Member Jeffrey Steres seconded the motion.  
Final Resolution:  

Aye:  Maria Vasilopoulos, Robert Resis, Nancy Hammer, Daphne Frank,  Jeffrey 
Steres, Laura Greenberg 
Nay: None.  
The motion passed  6:0.  
 

ACTION ITEMS 
Member Jeffrey Steres made a motion to approve a one-year contract extension covering the 
2021-2022 school year for Superintendent Erin Murphy. Secretary Daphne Frank seconded 
the motion. 
Final Resolution:  

Aye:  Maria Vasilopoulos, Nancy Hammer, Daphne Frank,  Jeffrey Steres, Laura 
Greenberg, Robert Resis 
Nay: None.  
The motion passed  6:0.  

 
Assistant Superintendent of Finance and Operations, Catherine Lauria, presented the 
tentative levy for the year 2020​ highlighting the following: 
 

● Effects the Spring of 2021 and the Fall of 2022 school years’ tax receipts. 
● Spring receipts are 55% of the property tax receipts received in that calendar year. 

The fall of 2021 provides balance of the receipts due from the levy.  Components used 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1VyzjZYmd7c8YESPS_JPmtw6f1zMeaJGw/view?usp=sharing
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to calculate the estimated levy request include prior year receipts, new property 
assumptions, changes in EAV, the updated multiplier, and changes in CPI. 

● The levy is about property taxes.  State wide, the average school district’s revenue 
budget comprises about 65% of property taxes for their revenues.  In the Northern 
section of Illinois, the anticipated percentage is closer to 80 to 90% of the revenue 
budget that comprises property taxes.   She emphasized that this does not minimize 
the importance of the other revenue factors such as evidence based funding (EBF) the 
district receives at about $800,000 a year and approximately $400,000 from 
corporate/personal property replacements taxes. This would be a difficult void to fill if 
those funds were not received. 

● The review of the 2019-2020 revenue chart shows that District 31 fits into the 
percentage of the amount of property taxes that school districts in this area receive 
which is 83%, over $16,000,000 in receipts which does not include the dollars for debt 
service.  Last year, state revenues were $1.1 million of the budget which included 
evidence based funding and reimbursements from special education transportation 
plus reimbursements received this last year, from the prior year.  At 3%, the federal 
revenues were just under $600,000 from Title and IDEA grants as well as Medicaid 
funds.  

● The tax levy request is the process to obtain the amount of property taxes needed to 
operate the school district for the next fiscal year. 

● The district is providing this estimate in a timely manner prior to adoption. 
● The final adoption will take place at the next Board of Education meeting on December 

17, 2020. 
● The district has always had a public hearing in the last ten years, which is needed 

along with a disclosure by publication within a certain time frame, when requesting a 
5% or higher increase. 

● This year’s request for proposed corporate/special purpose property taxes is an 
increase of 5.3% over the prior year’s receipts. Debt service request is a 3.1% 
decrease.  This brings the overall increase to 4.9%. 

● An example was reviewed for the ​property tax computations calculations. 
● CPI All-Urban is an inflation measure the district uses to determine the percentage 

above last year’s receipts that we can request.  For tax cap districts, districts are 
entitled to the change in CPI from the previous year which is based on expenditures 
and economic activity for items such as foods, energy, medical services, new and 
used car purchases.  This year, the 2019 CPI is 2.3% which amounts to approximately 
$380,000 that we can request above last year’s receipts. Looking ahead and based on 
changes in CPI month to month so far for this year, next year’s CPI for the levy 
request may be closer to one percent. Since 2007, the highest rate was 4.1% for that 
year and 0.1% in 2008 which was the lowest rate during these years.  

● Also discussed was the inverse relationship between EAV and our limiting rate which 
is our tax rate without debt service.    The district had an EAV high of $861 million in 
2008 and the low in 2013 of $506 million,  This year (2019) the EAV is $675 million.  

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1VyzjZYmd7c8YESPS_JPmtw6f1zMeaJGw/view?usp=sharing
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● Another component, new property, was also reviewed.  It will not be significant it 
should add some amount to the EAV.  

● The proposed levy calculation is done by: 
○ Taking the actual 2019 extension $16.5 million. 
○ Adding the increase from the 2.3% CPI, which is $380,394. 
○ Including a proposed amount of new growth, estimated at $499,502. This will 

not likely be received by the district but it’s requested as a district in Cook 
County cannot go back and recoup any amount lost.  This extra increase only 
affects new property owners. 

○ 2020 capped levy request is $17,418,786. 
○ Bond and Interest evy Request $845,518. 
○ Total proposed levy request is $18,264,304. 

● A review of figures from the Agency Tax Rate Report (ATTR) displayed the amounts 
from the 2019 ATTR, the amounts proposed, and the amounts anticipated.  A request 
for approval of the tentative levy was requested at this board meeting. 
 

Member Jeffrey Steres made a motion to approve the Resolution Regarding the Estimated 
Amounts Necessary to be Levied for the Year 2020.  Member Maria Vasilopoulos seconded 
the motion. 
Final Resolution:  

Aye:   Robert Resis, Daphne Frank, Maria Vasilopoulos, Nancy Hammer, Jeffrey 
Steres, Laura Greenberg 
Nay:  
The motion passes 6:0. 
 

Secretary Daphne Frank made a motion to approve the Notice of the Proposed Tax Increase. 
Member Nancy Hammer seconded the motion.  
Final Resolution:  

Aye:   Jeffrey Steres, Robert Resis, Daphne Frank, Maria Vasilopoulos, Nancy 
Hammer, Laura Greenberg 
Nay:  
The motion passes 6:0. 
 

Secretary Daphne Frank made a motion to approve setting 7:00PM, December 17, 2020 as 
the public hearing date for the final tax levy (included in the legal notice of proposed property 
tax increase).  Member Nancy Hammer seconded the motion. 
Final Resolution:  
Final Resolution:  

Aye:   Jeffrey Steres, Robert Resis, Daphne Frank, Maria Vasilopoulos, Nancy 
Hammer, Laura Greenberg 
Nay:  
The motion passes 6:0. 
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Secretary Daphne Frank made a motion to approve the substitute salary increase for the 
fiscal year 2021 school year.  Member Maria Vasilopoulos seconded the motion. 
 
Final Resolution:  

Aye:   Nancy Hammer, Laura Greenberg, Jeffrey Steres, Robert Resis, Daphne Frank, 
Maria Vasilopoulos, Nancy Hammer, Laura Greenberg 
Nay:  
The motion passes 6:0. 
 

INFORMATION AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 

The administrative team provided updates on the adaptive pause: 
● Assistant Superintendent, Dr. Janine Gruhn, updated the Board of Education on 

Student Services: 
○ Student Services teams have been extremely dedicated  working 

collaboratively to come up with plans and support.  
○ EL services have been working with their schedules and identified what 

services they need to do remotely.  They will continue to monitor how the 
students are receiving the  services.  If needed, they will do in-person supports 
based on a check in service.   They are establishing remote office hours.  A 
letter has been sent out to multilingual families for special education services. 

○ In addition, based on the Board of Education’s request from last month’s 
meeting, the team found a way to have some special education students attend 
in-person.  

■ The team provides a resource in person check in based on teacher 
recommendation or by parents request.  An in person request form has 
been sent to all special education parents.  There is a resource teacher 
at both buildings to continue to monitor responses from parents.  

■ We are also able to determine in person support for students with the 
highest number of special education minutes.  We have a teacher at 
both buildings providing that support as well as assistants and service 
staff members as well as a district nurse.  

○ Assistant Superintendent, Dr. Janine Gruhn thanked the team for dedication 
and hard work to provide support for students both remotely and in person.  

● Winkelman Principal, Shaton Wolverton, updated the Board of Education: 
● Teachers have prepared materials and parents have begun to pick up all the 

materials needed for an adaptive pause.  We were successful maintaining our 
remote schedule.  A number of our remote families expressed that they wanted 
to continue the consistency that their students have been receiving. It was a 
huge feat to accomplish all 37 of the classes' co-curricular synchronized time 
with our co-curricular teachers and PE teachers but we were successful. 
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Teachers have been working with the students all this week on logging into 
Google.  

 
● Field Middle School Principal, April Miller, updated the Board of Education: 

○ The transition has been smooth.  The same schedule for adaptive pause is the 
same as our dual platform which has made it easy as far as organizing for our 
students.  The feedback has been very positive.  We have had a process for 
materials that has been in place and we’ll continue that wherein we have an 
email that goes out on Thursdays if materials need to be picked up. 

 
Finance 
 
Assistant Superintendent of Finance and Operations, Catherine Lauria, stated that  the 
Monthly Budget Reports for October 2020 were again included in the packet however some 
comments were made: 

● As far as expenses, there has been a major focus on supplies and subscriptions to 
make sure everyone has what they need during these times of change.Those 
components have shown a larger increase. 

● The question from Member Robert Resis during the October Board of Education 
meeting was revisited and was informed that the number on the debt service from last 
year’s budget summary was based on amounts recorded in that fund, but it was an 
incorrect entry last year which was corrected the following month by journal entry and 
shows that correction from the journal entry on last year’s November amount on the 
budget summary.  This resulted in the amounts spent to date from one year to the next 
is now similar, when compared.  
 

Vice President Laura Greenberg questioned whether or not we would still have to pay the 
transportation costs during the adaptive pause.  Assistant Superintendent, Catherine Lauria, 
stated that she is having a meeting on Monday to discuss what the transportation service is 
planning to do to retain the drivers so they are in place for when we return.  Superintendent 
Erin Murphy stated that they are a good bus service to work with and we should have that 
information to report back shortly.  
 
Assistant Superintendent of Finance and Operations, Catherine Lauria, reported on the 
facilities stating the pricing on fencing may come at some point in the spring. 
 
BOARD REPORTS 
 
PTO 

● Book fair is running now through November 30 at abcfairs.com.  Orders will be 
delivered the first week of December and can also be shipped to your house.  You can 
place orders all year long to support the District.  

● A spirit wear drive will be held in January with new gear. 
● Food Fundraiser continues with Lou Malnati’s on December 8th for the Glenview and 

Northbrook locations. 
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The Education Foundation: 
● Working for funding for a new science room at Field School and a new art room at 

Winkelman School which will be about $80,000 in funding. Waiting for information to 
send out formal messaging. 

 
● Securing vendors for the First Annual Holiday Boutique.  They currently have 13 

vendors.  You can check that out on d31foundation.org.  It will run from November 
25th until December 20th. 
 

Illinois Association of School Boards 
● Member Maria Vasilopoulos reported that the conference is virtual tomorrow.  It is 

more limited in the offering than in person.  A couple of Board members are registered 
to attend virtually. 

 
NSSED 

● Member Maria Vasilopoulos stated that at the meeting a Field Middle School was 
honored.  NSSED officially changed their name to True North starting in the 
2021-2022 school year. 

 
STUDENT ENROLLMENT 
Superintendent Erin Murphy reported enrollment.  
 
FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT REQUESTS 

● KGalloway-Student Transportation of America 
 
DISCUSSION ITEMS 

● Superintendent Erin Murphy summarized the 2021-2022 School Calendar Year 
wherein she stated that normally at this time of year, a calendar committee would have 
met and created a calendar to bring to the Board of Education for review and approval. 
However, ​with the current year calendar still in flux, it is too premature to develop a 
final calendar for approval.  It is not clear what the state of education will be in the fall, 
what type of days will be offered, and what sorts of professional development will be 
needed.  This year we have had to make a number of changes to the school calendar 
based on our current public health crisis.  We would prefer to minimize the amount of 
changes to next year's calendar. The recommendation is to provide a framework of 
what we do know.  We know that we follow the District 225 Calendar.  We know that 
we start the same week as District 225 and we know what the holidays are that we are 
taking off.  If we get that framework out to parents now and then formalize a calendar 
for approval in the next months.  Member Jeffrey Steres stated that he wants to make 
sure that we communicate exactly what we know such as the first weeks of school and 
breaks. After further discussion and the language provided on the 2021-2022 
Calendar Framework,  the Board of Education  agreed to release the 2021-2022 
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Calendar Framework. 
● Superintendent Erin Murphy summarized the preregistration update for post winter 

break. 
○ This process closed yesterday and it looks like we had 27 changes mostly 

moving to “in person” at Winkelman and 28 changes at Field mostly going “in 
person.”  Of those, we had many parents submit the survey multiple times.  Our 
office staff is calling the parents to verify the changes they want to make.  We 
will present overall numbers of students intending to change platforms. 
However, the overall impact on the classes and programming will not be 
available until the administrative team is able to analyze the information and 
collaborate with the District 31 teachers.  We do anticipate needing two more 
teachers to not disrupt the students currently in the classrooms.  

● Superintendent Erin Murphy summarized the​ considerations for upcoming decisions: 
Matrix/Dashboard considerations, timeline and meeting opportunities.​  Superintendent 
Erin Murphy asked the Board of Education to discuss what they would want to help 
make the decision of when to open schools.  

○ Member Maria Vasilopoulos suggested updating the dashboard so that it is 
more reflected on what we now know.  

○ Vice President Laura Greenberg states that we should be sourcing whatever 
we should be looking at so that parents/teachers know what to expect and 
when we are going to open and how we are going to make a decision as a 
Board. 

○ Member Jeffrey Steres stated that we also decided last month that we would 
make the decision of when we would decide to reopen this month or are we 
doing something else. 

○ Member Nancy Hammer stated that when you're asking the question if we need 
local, operational and community input, we need all the updated data to help 
make a decision 

○ Member Robert Resis stated that as much as we can control, he would like to 
see the District resolve the substitute problem before the December meeting. 

○ After further discussion the Board of Education requested Superintendent Erin 
Murphy to bring data of where the Union is with returning teachers, parents, etc. 
to make the decision. 
 

  
MOVE INTO CLOSED 
The Board of Education did not hold a closed session meeting. 

 
 
ADJOURN 
Member Jeffrey Steres  made a motion to adjourn. Member Nancy Hammer seconded the 
motion.  

https://docs.google.com/document/u/0/d/1e7apofodubiYlYC9ubq0iNc8HbM5gPTNQWQ039rJx6Y/edit
https://docs.google.com/document/u/0/d/1e7apofodubiYlYC9ubq0iNc8HbM5gPTNQWQ039rJx6Y/edit
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Final Resolution: 
Aye: Robert Resis, Daphne Frank, Laura Greenberg, Nancy Hammer, Maria 
Vasilopoulos, Jeffrey Steres 
Nay: None.  
The motion passed 6:0 at 9:20PM. 
 
 

 
_____________________________ ________________________________ 
Board President  Board Secretary 
 
 
_________________ 
Date 







































































West Northfield School District 31 
Personnel Report 
Prepared for December 17, 2020 
 
Appointments - Ratify/Approve 

 
Resignations/Terminations 

 
Retirees 

 
FMLA Requests (not to exceed 12 weeks)/Leave of Absence 

 
 

Last Name First 
Name 

Position Location FTE Lane/Step Annual Base 
Salary 

Anticipated 
Total Cost 

Effective Hire 
Date 

Replacing or 
New 

Rosenzweig Alexa 3rd Grade Winkelman 1.0 Lane 1, Step 1 $48,475 $32,230 Est 1/11/21 New 

Gillespie Alexandria 5th Grade  Winkelman 1.0 Lane 1, Step 1 $48,475 $32,230 Est 1/11/21 New 

Last Name First Name Position Location FTE Effective Date of 
Resignation 

Reasons or Remarks 

       

       

Last Name First Name Position Location FTE Effective Date of Retirement Reasons or Remarks 

       

       

Last Name First Name Position Location FTE Length of Leave 
Requested 

Anticipated Start 
Day of Leave 

Reasons or 
Remarks 

LaPalermo Elizabeth 4th Grade Winkelman 1.0 12 weeks On or about 
4/16/21 

Maternity 

Roche Tristan 6-7th Grade MATH Field 1.0 3 weeks 1/4/21 - 1/22/21 Paternity 

Macino Danielle 5th Grade Winkelman 1.0 12 weeks On or about 
4/21/21 

Maternity 



Reported at: Board of Education Meeting December 17,2020

Amount/

Name Address Approximate Value Reason

Heather Abels
3090 Floral Drive          Northbrook, 

IL  60062
$500.00 Adams 3.5 Octave Xylophone

WEST NORTHFIELD SCHOOL DISTRICT 31 

Donations











































West Northfield School District 31 
Assistant Superintendent of Finance & Operations  

 

 

Regular Meeting – Thursday, December 17, 2020 
______________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
TO:  Dr. Erin K. Murphy, Superintendent 
 
FROM: Catherine M. Lauria 
 
RE:  Continuation of the Summer Food Service Program (SFSP) 
 

BACKGROUND INFORMATION 
 

 This year, the state of Illinois provided flexibility to districts not normally 
participating in federal meals program, to opt in for reimbursements of meals served. 
Due to this opportunity, the Board of Education approved participation for the district. 
The program offers the ability to serve breakfast and lunch for all children in the 
community,18 years of age or younger. 
 
 At the beginning of this school year, we entered into an amended contract with 
Quest in order to assist in covering costs we had not been responsible for in the past.  
This was needed in order to support the program and share some of the financial 
burden which included covering some of the costs for personnel.  With the introduction 
of the SFSP, the terms were changed to mitigate costs for both the district and the food 
service program.  Costs were limited to $1,000 per month, plus the cost of meals 
served.  Reimbursements will cover the costs of meals served.  The per meal cost can 
vary depending on the number of meals served.  The greater number of meals served, 
the less the cost would be because we are no longer paying for labor. 
 
 From July through September, before the official start of the enhanced SFSP, the 
district cost was $63,290 as it covered labor and supplies, including meals for those with 
waivers. Reimbursements from the state offset that amount by $14,230. 
 
 Under the enhanced program, the district will continue to pay the $1,000 per 
month.  Through December 13th, 29,172 lunches and 21,094 breakfasts were served.  
We are billed for the meals at the rate of reimbursements, which covers other costs.  
Based on the number of meals served, we are anticipating to receive $168,171 - 
$49,150 for breakfasts and $119,022 for lunches. With an adequate number of meals 
served, utilizing this program allows the district to serve meals at little cost, at no cost to 
families.  
 

RECOMMENDATION 
 

 The extension to the end of the year was announced just before the last board 
meeting.  The recommendation to the Board is to approve the continuation of the 
Summer Food Service Program for the remainder of the 2020-2021 school year. 



West Northfield School District 31 
Office of the Assistant Superintendent for Student Services 
 
 

Regular Meeting – Thursday, December 17, 2020 
______________________________________________________________________ 
 
TO:    Dr. Erin K. Murphy 
 
FROM:   Dr. Janine Gruhn 
 
RE:    West Ed Contracts 
 

Recommendation 
 
 It is recommended the Board of Education approve the following for the 2020-2021 school year: 
 WestEd contract​ for Field Middle  School in the amount of $19,250,  grant funded through Title 1.  
 WestEd contract  in the amount of $19,250 for Winkelman Elementary School, grant funded through Title 1.  
 The District WestEd contract in the amount of $25,000 funded by the Cares Act  and IDEA grant money. 
 
Background Information 
 
In October 2019 to February 2020 West Ed conducted a special education audit, the findings indicated that the 
District needed to develop our MTSS systems and procedures as the focus groups at both schools and observations 
indicated a significant need for improvement. 
 
The following paragraphs were noted in the study: 
 
A Multi-Tiered System of Supports (MTSS) is a general education system of supports that 
addresses academic and behavioral interventions. Focus group participants identified widespread 
lack of understanding of MTSS frameworks and a lack of understanding related to what they refer 
to as RTI as an intervention. For example, the system of supports is defined differently across both 
sites and the MTSS process is conducted as leveled grouping in the elementary school rather than 
as an intervention that meets the individual needs of each student. Across both sites, staff 
expressed that the MTSS process could be improved and that teachers need training in academic 
and behavioral interventions. Staff participants also expressed that they would benefit from 
guidance on quality instruction in Tiers 1 (Universal) and 2 (Targeted). 
 
Focus group participants agree there is no consistent system of supports for supporting students 
who struggle in the curriculum, and teacher focus group participants struggled to articulate the 
intervention strategies they use in their classrooms. Parents advocate for receiving special 
education services in order to ensure that their children can receive consistent help for their 
children who struggle academically and behaviorally. Participants described the system as 
fragmented or not done with fidelity and identified that more professional development about 
Tier 1 (Universal; or core curricular instruction), strategies is needed. 
 
A root cause of the fragmented system may be the lack of understanding of the role of the general 
education teacher in providing Tier 1 (Universal) instruction in the classroom and a lack of training 
to support teachers in providing these interventions. 
 
 
 
 

 



Scope of Work is as followed: 
 
The overarching goal of this project is to support the development of the building leadership team to develop 
and plan the implementation of a building level MTSS Framework for Field Middle School and Winkelman 
Elementary  School aligned to the District MTSS Framework. 
 
The overarching goal of this District project is to develop a West Northfield District 31 MTSS Framework 
Guidance Manual based on the work of the District and Site leadership teams that will support cohesive 
practices across the District. 
 
Deliverables: 
 
Each school will receive 8 and 15 contacts from West Ed to develop the implementation plan that includes an 
initiative inventory, implementation planning for systemic cohesion, universal instruction, integrating OTUS 
into data based decision making and site based implementation  
 
Each District Leadership Team meeting will guide and instruct the creation of the West Northfield MTSS 
District #31 Manual. WestEd staff will use the decisions made by the District Leadership team and Building 
Leadership Teams to develop the manual throughout the implementation planning process.  
 

 
Despite the challenges in 2020-2021, the administration team is anxious to have a fully formed and implemented 
MTSS program as soon as possible.  By partnering with West Ed, we will be able to ensure this work is completed 
this school year and ready for implementation in fall 2021, thus accelerating the process without overburdening an 
already taxed system.  The Board of Education has indicated a desire to continually move forward and by utilizing 
our grant money, which is intended for work such as this, we will be able to continue this forward momentum. 

 

 
 



 
 
The dashboard and metric information will be updated prior to the Board of Education meeting 
in order to ensure the most up-to-date information for discussion. 



































In-
Person Remote

Pre-K 45² 46² 51² 55² 54² N/A
K 80 83 84 84 85 6 52 33 16,17,13,13,13,13 19
1 99 97 96 98 97 7 56 41 13,16, 14,14,14,12, 14 20
2 83 82 82 83 81 6 56 25 14,14,14, 10,  14, 15 20
3 91 90 90 90 90 6 52 38  18, 13,14,13,20,12 22
4 98 98 98 99 99 6 60 39 18, 15,15,15,15, 21 23
5 88 90 90 90 90 6 47 43 16,15,15,16,15,13 23

Pre-K-5 Total 584 586 591 599 596 0 0 0 0 0
6 88 88 88 88 88 59 32
7 117 117 118 118 118 60 58
8 85 85 86 87 87 56 34

6-8 Total 290 290 292 293 293 175 124

Pre K-8 Total 874 876 883 892 889

Out of Dist K-8 24³ 24³ 24³ 24³ 24³

Pre K-8 Total 898 900 907 916 913

Out-of-District G 4-1Female

Oct-20

2: 31-in-District. 23 out of District, an additional 2 speech/language only - The students are assigned within AM half day, PM half day, 1 full day, and  extended blended classrooms.

3: PK-2, K-3*, 1st - 2*, 2nd -1, 3rd -3*, 4th -1*, 2, 5th -1* ,1, 6th -3, 7th -0, 8th -3  *Serviced at Winkelman

Student Enrollment  2020-2021

Nov-20 Dec-20 Jan-21 Feb-21 Mar-21 Apr-21 May-21 Jun-21
Class Size 

GuideGrade
Aug 2020 

(day 1) Class Size K-5   Oct
# of 

ClassesSep-20



Winkelman Student Enrollment 2020-2021

Pre-K K 1 2 3 4 5 K-5 Total 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 Total

0 81 19 7 2 5 6 120 K 11 26 2 10 2 16 14 81
1 3 5 4 1 1 3 2 19
2 1 5 1 0 0 0 0 7
3 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 2
4 1 2 0 0 0 1 0 4

5 1 Korea 1 5 1 3 0 1 0 1 0 6
2 1 T 17 41 8 13 3 21 16 119
1
3
1
1
1
1
3
5
1
1
1

St. Catherine L 2
1

Little Hands NB 2
CountrySide Day NB 1
Christian Heritage NField 1
Don't Know 2

St. Benedict's Prep
Passages Charter, Chg
St. John Brebeuf

Children's Land, GV

Florida
AL

D63
D68
D96
D109
CHA
CPS

4 Indian Ridge, 5 Brookview Apt, 6 Salem Walk, 7 Other

Previous Locations of New Students
In State Out of State Out of Country
D21
D34

New Winkelman Students by Grade Level New Winkelman Student District #31 Residental Zone

Residential Zones Codes:
1 Stonegate,  2 Unincorporated NB, 3 Mission Hills,

D54
D59



Total 35 2 1



D23 1 KS 1
D28 2 MN 1
D30 3 IN 2
D34 2 NC 1
D54 1
D63 1 ND 2
D73 2 TX 1
D102 1 FL 1
D202 2 MI 1
OLPH 2
Science&Arts Acamdemy - Des Pla 1
Home Schooled 2

Total 20 10 0

Student Transfer Locations Summer 2019 Through Present
In State Out of State Out of Country



6 7 8 Total 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 Total
9 6 6 21 6 4 2 1 0 0 1 1 9

7 1 0 1 0 0 3 1 6
8 0 5 0 0 0 0 1 6

Total 5 7 2 0 0 4 3 21

2 Mexico 1
2 Ukraine 1
1
3
2
1
1
2
1
1
1
1

NBJH 1
19 0 2

New Field Student District #31 Residental Zone

Steeple Run Naperville
CHA Residential Zones Codes:

Out of CountryOut of StateIn State
Previous Locations of New Students

New Field  Students by Grade Level

Total

Field Enrollment 2019-2020

D54
Park View Mtn. Grove
St. Catherines
Isaliam Fndt. Villa Pk
D146
D140

D34 1 Stonegate,  2 Unincorporated NB, 3 Mission Hills,
CPS 4 Indian Ridge, 5 Brookview Apt, 6 Salem Walk,  7 Other
D62

Solomon Schecter



Unknown 3
Northbrook Jr. 1
Holmes Jr 1
D23 1
D27 1
Football Middle 1

Total 8 0 0

In State Out of State Out of Country
Student Transfer Locations Summer 2019 Through Present
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